Salem Park & Recreation Commission
Minutes

Date and Time:
Tuesday, May 24, 2016 at 6:45pm 
Meeting Location:
5 Broad Street

Members Present:
Chair Leslie Tuttle, Chris Burke, Bob Callahan
Members Absent:
Amy Everitt, James Shea
Others Present: 
Parks and Recreation Director Patricia O’Brien
Recorder:
Stacy Kilb
Meeting Called to Order
6:47PM 
Approval of April Minutes

A motion to approve the minutes with minor modifications is made by Callahan, seconded by Burke, and all are in favor. 
Visitors and Requests

1. B&S Fitness - Summer Throwdown.  Crossfit Iron Spider Event

Applicant not present.
2. Use of Willows Soccer Field – Part of dead horse beach 
Applicant not present. 
3. Laura Assade - Salsa Sundays at Peabody Street Park (July17-August 28th) 
Laura Assade represents the City and describes their request as well as last year’s event. 

A motion to approve is made by Callahan.

Chris Burke seconds, commenting that he did not see a police officer. The officer reviews the entire area, but Burke did not see him or her. The fact that a bar would be available was not advertised and will not be advertised this time around; they expect it to be more popular around the middle of the event. 

Burke also comments that last year they were there for an hour before the DJ began lessons, and would have liked it to start sooner. Otherwise it was well run. Callahan states that police officers will not be obvious, by design. Ms. Assade describes the logistics of the liquor license. 

Possible dance performances are described. Ms. Assade hopes to get additional vendors for entertainment only, not food. 

The motion passes with all in favor 3-0.
4. Joseph Barilone - Use of Willows shell for Oldies Show for Seniors and Families of the North Shore to kick off the summer 

Mr. Barilone describes last year’s shows, and would like to do something similar this year.  Sponsorship was discussed for this year. Rosanna from the Salem Council on Aging was interested in sponsoring shows; they will sponsor one show in July. He also expects a crowd on Memorial Day weekend. He breaks even, but does not profit, on these shows. If he did have a larger sponsorship, he would not request a fee waiver.
Mr. Barilone comments that last year was successful.  Tonight’s application is only for the Memorial Day weekend show, though he is planning to do four shows, spaced throughout the summer. Spacing them out will give Mr. Barilone a chance to spread the word to senior centers, assisted living facilities, etc. 

Mr. Barilone describes the logistics and timing of his shows. 

Callahan motions to approve, is seconded by Burke, and the motion passes 3-0.

5. Katie Walsh (YMCA) - Witch City Triathlon 

This event is the same as in previous years. 
Callahan motions to approve, is seconded by Burke, and the motion passes 3-0.

Callahan describes some logistics and Ms. Walsh will follow up with Ms. O’Brien. The event is managed by B & S Fitness. 
6. Edward Moriarty  – Salem Opioid Prevention Coalition 
Ed Moriarty Jr. of 29 Winter Island Rd., Salem, requests a permit for June 5 for use of the Common gazebo. He describes the Opioid epidemic in Massachusetts, and how Salem has not been untouched.  He cites five fatalities so far. He would like to use the Common to remember these losses. He describes the work of his Coalition and invites Commissioners to attend meetings. He also cites several people who are in support of his efforts. He describes some measures available to help deal with the epidemic. There is no rain date and he does not expect an attendance of more than 200.
Callahan asks about timing; Mr. Moriarty plans to start at 5:30PM on June 5 and go no later than 7. He describes the agenda of the event including a moment of silence and some statements from City personnel, other groups, and a medical professional who will outline measures to address overdose. 

There will be no setup or chairs. They wish to be brief and orderly but effective. Mr. Moriarty does not know what speaker system will be used but it will be modest. This will be at the bandstand. 

Burke asks about provision of a sound system; normally visitors bring their own as the Department does not have one. Burke approves of the event as described.

A motion to approve is made by Burke, seconded by Callahan, and passes 3-0.

7. Derby St. Mile 
The City will run this race for the first time with help from the Wicked Running Club. Ms. O’Brien describes progress so far. 

Burke motions to approve, is seconded by Callahan, and the motion passes 3-0.

8. Kerry Murphy, Salem Summer Meals, Palmer Cove

Applicant not present. 
9. Street Unity MovemeNt (S.U.M'N) cloth'n braNd, the clothing line

Applicant not present. See below for discussion of vendors at the Black Picnic. 
Superintendent Report
The Street Unity MovemeNt applicant was not present. A recap of Doreen Wade’s presentation and her role in the organization of the Black Picnic was provided by email to Ms. O’Brien; Doreen Wade is the point person for this event, which is informal and does not require the issuance of a permit. Thus, typically sales vendors are not allowed. The approval process and roles of Ms. Wade and this Commission are discussed. This is the first year there is a point person to vet performers, nonprofits, etc. so it will be a trial. 

Callahan describes the process; Ms. Wade must get a Vendor’s blanket permit, and vendors will go through her, as they (vendors) are required to pay a fee. Ms. Wade is the go to for the Licensing Board; if this Commission gets complaints about a vendor we will contact her, but will most likely not get complaints until after the event. 
Revenue Report
Ms. O’Brien outlines. Winter Island is still down. Weather was not good in April and that may have affected the golf course. The Witch House is doing well. Chair Tuttle wonders what the monies from the revolving fund were spent on. Jason Silva will be consulted. Pioneer Village was open last year in April, but not this year. Improvements must happen to the property and Ms. O’Brien will find out their anticipated opening date. 
Timing of deposits is discussed. 
On-line Sign-Up Update  (participation numbers, revolving )
Numbers are presented. The online sign-up is successful. There were many cancellations last year. So far there have been no complaints about the online format this year and only one person requested a printed copy.  Signage indicating that programs are available online, for posting at the library, is discussed. There has been positive feedback from Programming.  

Bertram Field Land Swap
Ms. O’Brien attended the Planning Board meeting where Attorney Joseph Correnti outlined proposed improvements to Salem Hospital, which require that a small corner of a park near Bertram Field will need to be used for the project. The Parks Department will gain a much larger parcel of land in exchange, and the changes will not affect the field. They are requesting an easement during the construction, but that will not affect the field either.  Burke comments that it would be good to increase pedestrian access and wonders if the new road will help. Logistics are discussed. 
They applicants for the Hospital Project will be presenting at the next Parks and Recreation Commission meeting on June 21st, but will be before the Planning Board on June 2nd. Chris Burke will view the area and comment directly if he has input. 

Attorney Correnti can bring any materials the Commission may request.

Lead Mills Berm Info
The area in question is on conservation land of the Marblehead Conservancy, however one small section of that land is in Salem. The representative of the Marblehead Conservancy also had to go before the Conservation Commission. The berm is meant to make the area visually appealing while the flower meadow grows in. No action is needed. 
Playground – Playing Field Smoking Policy 
A concerned citizen has brought up this issue. It has been discussed in this Commission before, and signage was discussed, but no formal policy put in place.

Jurisdiction of this Commission and enforcement options are discussed. Smoking is prohibited in stadiums, schools and athletic facilities. The Commission decides to explore what other cities do, and put this item on the agenda and solicit public comment, as well as have a larger discussion at a future meeting, when all Commissioners are present. 

Salem Woods

Community Center – Planning board approved!

The next step is for the applicant to go before the Zoning Board of Appeals. 
Old Business

New Business

Request for fee waiver: Salem Academy Charter School

Salem Academy Charter School’s Sean O’Neil describes the school and its population. He is simply presenting the Academy as a public school and asks that they are given the same opportunities re use of facilities, such as Winter Island and the Willows. They have several upcoming events for which they would like to use facilities. A fee has always been paid in the past, however this year realized that other public schools do not have to pay, so is requesting a waiver. 

Callahan states that this is the first he has heard of schools using the facilities without a fee; it has always gone before Dave Gilbert, manager of Winter Island, and not this Board. Chair Tuttle is on the Board of Salem Academy and Saltonstall schools, thus is not eligible to vote.
Callahan states that if the waiver is available to other public schools, it is available to this one. This Board must find out what is available to all public schools, which is currently not clear. This Department must pay the public schools for use of their gyms, so there is a larger issue. Ms. O’Brien wonders if there should be some sort of an MOU with schools who get park facility fee waivers; perhaps the Department could get a fee waiver for using gyms with those schools. This event is on a weekday, June 9th. 

Ms. O’Brien will talk to Dave Gilbert and resolve the matter administratively.

Discussion ensues; the Commission will develop a uniform policy regarding this issue. 
Highland Park Unauthorized Mountain Bike Course

Chris Burke describes a bike path with jumps and construction at Highland Park. He describes the location and some of the obstacles, which he feels are dangerous. Some tools are also being left there under a tarp. A large area has been cleared and part of a stone wall belonging to the park moved. He has seen the builders but does not know their names. 

It is felt that, even though it is unauthorized, the course is frequently used so some notice should be given to the builders before the course is dismantled and items removed. Ms. O’Brien should go through the proper channels for this; it is suggested that she send a certified letter requesting the removal of the course and materials by a certain date. It must be ascertained who is doing this, and it is also suggested that Ms. O’Brien contact the Community Service officer for assistance. 

Burke comments that perhaps these clearly experienced trail builders could be assets to the Department, and that while the Commission supports mountain biking in general, it does not support unauthorized construction on Department property.  

Repeat Events

Ms. O’Brien wonders if events that have gone on for many years should still be required to file, or if the Commission would save everyone effort by simply automatically granting permission. Burke would like to see a list or calendar. Bill Wooley may have a Google doc and Chair Tuttle suggests printing it for thecommissioner packages next meeting. Applicants should still come in to keep the Commission updated, but an overview of the number and types of events that happen would be helpful. 
Callahan the B&S fitness event proposed for the 4th Sunday in July (not present this meeting). He comments that that is a busy Sunday at the Willows and that, in general, the Commission may want to consider not approving events with such timing. 

Permit-ability of Willows Soccer Field

The permit process and the fact that parks require them for exclusive use are discussed, as are fees. Mr. Bill Wooley and Ms. O’Brien are revisiting the idea of adjusting the park fee, which is very low. No permit is required for gatherings of fewer than 25 people. If a permit is issued, the applicant may exclude others from using that area. Policies are discussed. Historically, certain fields were not permit-able because the Department/Commission did not want to interfere with pick-up games, etc., so they are open on a first come-first served basis. Questions remain about this applicant’s (Willows Soccer Field/Dead Horse Beach; applicant was not present) event. 


Seafood Festival

Payment finally received! 
Meeting Place

For the past few months the Park and Recreations Commission has been meeting on the third floor, and some applicants have been having difficulty finding the location. A yoga class meets in the large room on the first floor, so the possibility of returning to meeting there, or at least adding signage, will be explored. 
A motion to adjourn is made by Callahan, seconded by Burke, and passes 3-0.

The meeting ends at 8:15PM
Next Meeting:   Tuesday, June 21, 2016

Respectfully Submitted,

Stacy Kilb

Clerk, Salem Parks and Recreation Commission

Know Your Rights under the Open Meeting Law, MGL Chapter 30A ss.18-25

and City Ordinance Section 2-2028 through 2-2033

